Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association

Regular Meeting Minutes

September 6, 2001

P.C.F.D. #16 – Key Peninsula

1. Call to Order
The September 6, 2001 meeting of the Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association was called to order by Association President Dan Packer at 9:10 a.m.  Those in attendance were:  Gary Aleshire, PCFD #2; Jack Andren, CPFR; Bob Black, PCFD #5; Bill Bush, PCFD #3; Dennis Chafe, SPFR; Larry Claiborne, PCFD #5; Dic Gribbon, PSCAA; Penny Hulse, PCFD #5; James Jaques, Milton FD;  Joe Linzalone, Anderson Island; Andy McAfee, RF&R; Eric Nelson, PCFD #16; Dan Packer, EPFR; Ed Reed, PCDEM; Curt Vandver, Puyallup FD; Eric Watson, PCFD #5; Paul Webb, PCFD #2; Kathy Hale, PCFD #16; James Bixler, McNeil Island; Ruth Bramhall, PCFD #16; Jerry Jones, PCFPB; Paul Guerra, Red Cross, and Recorder Denise Menge.

2. Flag Salute
Gary Franz led the flag salute.

3. Approval of Minutes
It was moved and seconded to approve the August 2, 2001 minutes.  MOTION CARRIED.

4. Treasurer’s Report
Bob Black reported that beginning August balance was 14,312.50 with income of 5,443.58 and 9,980.65 spent and an ending balance of 9,90.65.  It was moved and seconded to approve the Treasurer’s Report.  MOTION CARRIED.

5. Correspondence
Dan Packer sent a letter to Norma as was requested at the last meeting commending her for her work with recertifications.

6. Guest Speakers
At this time Paul Webb introduced and welcomed Julie Amos and Joyce Kirargi from the State Auditors Office.  The distributed a handout “How to Prepare for a State Audit.”  Copy attached.  Joyce went through the handout and explained the process of an audit.  It begins with an entrance interview.  They are looking for feedback, this is a partnership and collectively work together to find out if there is anything in particular you want them to look at.  With several areas, when auditing, what they are looking for is – is there a system in place?  Is there accountability?  If so, great.  If not, they will make recommendations.  Paul Webb inquired on small and attractive assets inventory.  Joyce stated that it is up to each individual district or department to set up a policy regarding this.  You know what is valuable and what can easily be taken, etc.  If your department has a policy in place, the auditors will look at it and see if it is being followed, etc.  Julie stated that most of the time is spent with auditors on internal controls and whether or not they are in place, etc.  Julie then summarized the “hot topics” which is a list of issues that continually come up in audits.  #1 being Bid Laws.  Pertaining to materials, supplies and/or equipment.  You must have a vendor list established.  You can no longer just get three (3) phone quotes.  This is for expenses between 4,500.00 and 10,000.00.  There are formal procedures in the RCW’s for establishing a vendor list.  Bid laws pertaining to Public Works is another area.  Between 2,500.00 and 200,000.00 must use a small works roster as established in RCW 39.04.155.  Discussion followed.

Paul Webb thanked Julie and Joyce on behalf of the PCFCA for attending the meeting and sharing the information.  An audit should be used as a learning and educational experience.

Dan Packer stated that Joanna Carol had called and she was unable to attend the meeting this morning.  At this time he would like to make an adjustment to the agenda and move up the issue of I-747.  He invited Ruth Bramhall, Pierce County Fire Commissioners Association President to the meeting.  Initiative 747 limits everyones budgets to an annual increase of 1%.  The attorneys feel it is not challengeable and a recent radio poll he heard stated a 75% supportive vote on this issue.  The Executive Board is considering taking a position on this issue and would like the general memberships input on how to go about doing so.  There are parameters and CDC rules and legalities regarding making opinions, etc.  We have to be careful to stick to the facts.  A draft press release has been prepared to send out to the newspapers.  Another idea would be a guest editorial in the paper as a result of an inquiry from the media.  The State Chiefs are not positioned on this issue.  Our Board is unanimous on this.  Paul Webb clarified that we are in favor of educating the public and getting the facts out regarding the real impacts if this initiative passes.  We want to take the position of trying to inform the public and the impacts on our agencies and not just stick our head in the sand.  Gary Franz stated that the presentation would be very important.  Scare tactics are not received very well and it could be construed as just another bureaucracy crying that the sky is falling.  Even though it is, we need to try to present it in a positive fashion.  Dan Packer agreed and stated emphasizing the funding issues.  He asked Ruth if the Commissioners have discussed this issue?  Ruth stated that they have not.  Budget time is coming up and she has suggested/recommended that two budgets be prepared in case it does pass.  Bill Bush stated that the cost of running an election should also be added to inform the public that that expense comes out of the general operating budget as well, etc.  He has heard that this current election could run as high as four times the cost of last time.  Andy McAfee stated that he feels the press release and information is very badly needed.  He is disappointed that the State Chiefs are not jumping in on this.  They are not stepping forward on a State level and they should be.  They seem to jump in a day late and a dollar short at the state level.  Paul Webb stated encouragement for getting out factual information.  Dan Packer stated he will contact Duane Malo and Mr. McKinley with these concerns as well.

7. American Red Cross
Paul Guerra stated they are in the process of ordering business cards for crews to have on hand to give to fire victims on calls, etc.

8. Department of Emergency Management
Ed Reed reported on the Nisqually event on 8/14.  He gave a rundown of events as they transpired.  At 2145 he received a call from Fire Comm.  He then called Donny at Mt. Rainier National Park.  He was informed that they were having a small Lahar which got his attention.  He called Steve who sent him to investigate while he went opened the EOC.  This was taking place at or near Cougar Rock campground.  He was never able to get in contact with LESA.  Gary Franz inquired what a Lahar is?  Ed stated that “lahar” is an Indonesian word meaning a large mud flow.  When he spoke to Donny next he changed it from a Lahar to a glacial outburst confined to just the park area.  By 2330 at the latest, there had been no rise in the water levels through Nisqually.  Steve Bailey was able to go up in a helicopter the next day with USGS scientists for an after action review.  While they were up there the glacier did the same thing and they got some spectacular footage of a large mud flow through the Von Tromp drainage.  They learned a few things through this experience.  The response was quick, however, they discovered that they didn’t include Fire Comm in any of their planning.  This will be corrected for future incidences.  Also learned that the press is a monster.  You need to feed it or else they’ll eat you.  Channel 7 monitors police scanners and frequencies and reported false information.  They also learned that they need to be careful about what they call a warning system and a notification system.

Ed reported that they had two interns working over the summer on the Pierce Responder.  There has been great improvement due to their work.  It has been expanded from the schools to include commercial structures, hospitals, nursing homes, government buildings, etc.  It is a great system and he encourages everyone to use it.  By the first of November he should have CD’s available for everyone which will have everything except the aerial photography where you can zoom in and out.

9.
EMS
Ed Reed reported that the protocol books are at the printers and are being expedited.

10. Fire Marshal
Jerry Jones distributed copies of monthly reports.  Wayne was unable to attend the meeting today so he is reporting in his place.  Lorie Bishop was hired as a permanent specialist which should free up time for Tom Post to perform more inspections.  All field personnel will have computers in their vehicles soon.  By the end of the month all six (6) should be up and running.  This will real-time information availability as soon as it is entered.  Is there any interest in establishing a set burn ban dates annually?  I.e. 2nd week of July to 2nd week of September?  If there is interest, Wayne would volunteer to set up a committee to research this more.  Discussion followed.

11.       State Chiefs/Western Chiefs
Gary Aleshire reported the State Fire Marshals Office is developing a policy review committee for mobilization.  Make sure things are working the way they should be with funding, etc.  The findings should be to the Governors office by the end of the year.  Legislative workshops will be held, the next one is on the 11th in Everett.  Get any issues you want to see discussed to Jim Broman:  jbroman@LF03.Thurston.wa.us or Dan Packer:  dpacker@piercefire.org.  Out of 120 issues last year, 17 went to the Governor’s desk.  1710 implementation manuals will be available.  There is a three year cycle – IAFF and IAFC have the information on their websites.  There is a Public Educator opening at the Fire Marshals.  Tyco has the largest recall ever on sprinkler heads.  There have been nine (9) mobilizations to date.  Overall, it has not been a bad year for fires.  There are three (3) people on unified code groups:  Glenn Johnson, Wayne Senter and Gary Aleshire.  October 7th at 10:00 a.m. there will be a Firefighter Memorial in Olympia at the Rotunda.  Jeff Griffith is managing the Western Fire Chiefs Office now.  Dan Packer stated that the code decision made this fall or next session for the state.  He encourages everyone to get linked up with your Fire Marshals on this issue.  There is a lot of work to be done with the State Building Officials on this issue.  October 24th at Sun Mountain is a Fire Marshals roundtable meeting.  Also, there is a Legislative workshop in Poulsbo September 19th at 10:00 a.m.  Andy McAfee stated that taxation needs to be an issue discussed.  Jack Andren suggested the removing Fire Districts from paying sales tax on vehicles be an issue of discussion.  Gary Aleshire stated 1/10 of 1% - communications funding.  60 cents of state funding limit.  Gary Franz suggested retirement systems be addressed.  California has a good system in place.  Andy McAfee stated that retirement for Volunteers is still at 65 and this is something else that needs to be addressesd as well.  Discussion followed.  Dan Packer informed the members that the Executive Board will be meeting with Mr. Ladenburg on September 20th regarding funding issues.  There are a number of things we can do; write a letter to the State Chiefs, write a Resolution and/or write a position paper.  Andy stated that it is a proven fact that the squeaky wheel gets the grease.  If we pound on the table hard enough and long enough eventually we will be heard.  Gary Franz moved and Andy McAfee seconded for President Dan Packer to write a letter, resolution and position paper.

12. PS Clean Air Agency
Dic Gribbon stated that land clearing and residential burning are regulated by PSCAA.  Recreational and camp fires are up to each individual district/Fire Marshal to regulate.  They have a new inspector – Bob Booher.  Two weeks from Friday is the M.A.D.D. Golf Tournament at the Classic.

13. Training
Nothing at this time.

14. Special Operations/Haz-Mat
Gary Franz stated he heard something second hand from the PCSORT meeting that was held yesterday that bothered him.  He was told that beginning January 1 – 2, 3, 5, 6 and Puyallup would be the only signatories for PCSORT.  Fort Lewis, McChord, 16 and Sheriffs are being dropped.  Is this true and how can that be?  Larry Claiborne stated that there is nothing being done as of yet.  They are looking at modifying the way things are being handled.  He has no idea where the date of January 1 came from and that right now – everything is being done the way it always has been, there are no changes planned, etc.  Discussion followed.

Andy reported that out of our County a total of 49 people and 19 units have been deployed this year.  The zone coordinators will be getting together regarding paperwork.  Equipment and volunteers will be automatically paid for.  The career people is where the paperwork nightmare comes into play with billing and recovering costs to get reimbursed, etc.  Dan Packer stated that they are trying to put together some Type 3 level regional teams.  The training on this should occur this winter.  Encouraged everyone to take part in this.  It gives a real idea of the whole picture and how it works.

15. Education Committee
Gary Franz informed everyone to mark their calendars for November 3rd.  All he needs to know is how many hours training is everyone interested in?  And is there any specific focus?  Discussion followed.  It was decided to hold the training on a week day, except for the first week of November.  Have the class run from 8:30 to 4:30 or so.  Gary will work on this.

16. Program/Speaker Committee
Our October Speaker will be Larry Saunders on the First Responder.  Ed Red stated that Steve Bailey informed him that Larry can’t make that and Steve would like to present on Crisis Management.  November Speaker Andy is trying to get the new State Patrol Chief.

17.       Energy Crisis Committee

Nothing at this time.  

18. Legislative Caucus Committee

Larry Claiborne reported that they met yesterday.  They are looking at starting small this year.  He has a call in to Representative Lance to assist with.  Currently looking at involving Districts 2, 3, 5 and 16 which would include Legislative Districts 26, 28 and 29.  Pierce County has so many Legislative Districts that it makes it way to complex to try to do one for the entire county.  They will pilot one this year and see how it goes.

19. Unfinished Business
A. Dan Packer stated that we seem to be running to noon pretty regularly.  Is this causing any problems with anyone?  He would like to know so as to relieve some stress and not have to worry if everyone is okay with it.  Andy stated that this is one of the most productive meetings and doesn’t have a problem with it.  Everyone else concurred.

20. New Business
Nothing at this time.

21. Good of the Order
Ed Reed stated that arrangements have been made through the Department of Justice Grant with a Nationally recognized speaker to come in and give classes on weapons of mass destruction and terrorism.  These will be held the week of November 13th and are 2 day courses.  There is a low cost involved and will be first come, first served basis.

Ruth Bramhall stated that the Commissioners have been meeting jointly with Thurston County.  Their next meeting is September 20th at 6:00 p.m. at the Western Washington Fairgrounds.  Their speaker will be Mary Korso.  Also, the Christmas party is coming up and she doesn’t know who will be making reservations, etc.  Whoever does needs to make sure they get names along with the money, etc.  She has handled this the past several years.  

There being no further business, it was moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  MOTION CARRIED.  The meeting adjourned at 12:05.

Respectfully Submitted,

Denise Menge

Recording Secretary

The next meeting will be held on October 7, 2001 at Steilacoom Public Safety at 9:00 a.m.
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